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EDUCATIONAL POLICY COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
From - Friday, January 20, 2012
2:00-4:00 pm

3-104l MCB, Biology Program Library/Conference Room

Minneapolis Campus
Attending:

Sue Wick, Rob Brooker, Bob Meisel, John Ward, Jane Phillips, Stuart Goldstein, Leslie Schiff, Jean Underwood, Robin Wright,  Beth Pettit,  Adam Harvey, Jim Cotner, Nikki Letawsky Shultz, Rogene Schnell, Richard Brown, Hannah Aho, Upasana Arvindam

Absent:
Paul Siliciano, Martha Flanders

1. Approve minutes from November 18, 2011 meeting
Leslie S. moved to approve, Bob Meisel seconded the motion. The motion passed on a unanimous vote.

2.  Old Business
A. Discuss Pros and Cons of On-Line Interactive textbooks (Robin)

Robin led a discussion of the Univ. of Minn. initiative providing students access to on-line textbooks.  She provided a bit of information on the “Nature textbooks consortium” whereby $49 buys students “eternal access” to a general biology textbook (inclusive of all future editions).

Jean Underwood indicated that we are participating in the U of M-wide initiative for free online texts (Mcgraw Hill is the publisher involved; Sehoya Cotner, David Fann, Nathan Springer, Peter Tiffin are participating; see - http://www.tel.umn.edu/etext/).

Jane Phillips indicted that iAuthor is the next big project - free authoring software, then, sell your “product.” These products are intended to be digital only, and not to be printed.
The question as to whether CBS should have a group considering these options was not directly answered. However, there does exist a U of M web site describing the “eTextbook” initiative and several CBS faculty are listed (following the link, “Faculty Participating in Pilot”). The web site is - http://www.tel.umn.edu/etext/ 
3.  New Business 
A. CBS Benchmark Report/2011 NSSE CBS Report (Robin Wright)
This topic was tabled and the committee will discuss it more extensively at a future meeting.


B. CBS Report – Assessing Student Engagement (Robin Wright)
This topic was tabled and the committee will discuss it more extensively at a future meeting.
C. Math for biologists course (Leslie)
Leslie discussed a recent meeting among Math Department representatives, Dean Elde, and Clarence Lehman related to defining the needs of CBS students and the math department creating a course intended to satisfy these needs. Robin describes the math group as being extremely collaborative but possibly unaware of the process CBS has implemented for approving courses prior to development and implementation (i.e. offering as a CBS-approved course articulated within our curriculum).

Given that the primary student audience for this course is Biology students, it is important that students entering the course are prepared (i.e., have obtained sufficient Math and Biology background knowledge) and that the course prepare our students for courses downstream (e.g., calculus II, Physics). Mathematics is intending to offer this course in the Fall of 2012.


After much discussion, the committee agreed that the CBS Directors of Undergraduate Students should invite input and advice from faculty within their respective academic departments. The suggestion is to obtain the table-of-contents of the textbook Mathematics is proposing to use in the course, a course syllabus and, then, ask interested CBS to review and comment.


In addition, Math is now generating a focus or sub-major in Biological Mathematics (offered within CSE, not CLA). The name of this sub-major is not yet determined. In addition, the Math Department is not certain as to which biology courses are appropriate for their math majors relative to this new sub-major. 
D.  Summer course offerings (Jean Underwood)
Jean Underwood posed the question, “Are we where we should be regarding what we are offering?”
- Leslie Schiff indicated that offering Neuro3301 was a great success. The wait list for this course in Spring 2012 has been cleared and, as far as she remembers, this wait list had never been cleared before.

- Rob Brooker indicated that Genetics and Cell Biology are offered in the summer and will be again.
- Bob Meisel asked whether post-docs can teach courses in the summer as Neuroscience was considering offering Neuro1001 and it is difficult to get faculty to teach this in the summer. The committee agreed that, if the course had been approved with the assumption that faculty would teach the course, then, the only faculty can teach the course.

- Jane Phillips indicated that CBS will not be offering Biol1001 this summer but will be offering 1003 instead. Melissa Palmer is interested in teaching the human biology course but we will offer Biol1003 as a test of student interest.
- Robin Wright suggested that Student Services might want to keep a list of students who are not able to get specific courses and this has delayed progress towards his or her degree. 

- Nikki Letawsky Shultz indicated that, based on demand, she would like to see Neuro3101 taught “both semesters.” Dr. Meisel indicated Neuroscience has trouble finding faculty who want to teach this course.
E.  CBS Policy on Grades: what are reasonable grades for classes at various levels (Jean Underwood)
One question posed was, “Is there variability in average course grades dependent on who is teaching a course and, if so, does CBS need a policy to address how much variability is appropriate?”

Leslie Schiff indicated that SCEP and Bob Mcmaster’s office (Undergraduate Education) are looking at this issue. For example, comparing average grades level by level across the colleges.  It was noted that CSE and CBS have not had an issue with grades inflating over time. The “Anderson rule” was discussed and is used as a guide in ______ (what college?).

Jim Cotner framed the questions as, “Are there discrepancies in the average grade for students depending on who is teaching a course?” and “Is the average grade for students taking a course changing over time?”

One means of determining how one might obtain department-level summaries of grades by semester is via the “SCEP Grading Distribution” report, a report available within UMReports (simply search for “SCEP” from within UMReports.
Here is the description of this report (copied from the report description): “This report shows the percentage of A grades awarded and grade point averages for 1 through 5 level courses taken by undergraduate students during Fall semesters. The figures are summarized into three levels of detail: campus, academic group (the colleges that “own” the courses), and course subject (HIST, GER, etc.), with each broken out by course level.”

For our purposes, it was noted that some time ago, EEB courses had a “Bio” or “Biol” designator so searching for courses with the EEB designator will NOT include the EEB courses taught during this earlier period.

Nikki suggested that it might be of interest to look at “K” and “I” grades (i.e., incompletes) for departments. She mentioned that we are seeing more K grades and that a K grade never lapses to an F grade. However, an “I” grade does lapse to an F after a period of time.  
4.  Announcements

A.  UM Rochester update
(Stuart Goldstein; see - http://r.umn.edu/academics-research/programs/)


Stuart described three programs:
- Bachelor of Science in Health Sciences. This program is now in the third year of admission. The program will graduate the first class in Spring 2013. Each cohort has been increased over time.
- Bachelor of Science in Health professions. This program is entered in a student’s Junior year.
- Biomedical Informatics and Computational Biology (BICB). The BICB graduate program admitted its first students in Fall 2008.
Overall retention at Rochester has been 85% but that number is expected to go up over time.
The Rochester Campus has not been accredited independently but does have accreditation as a campus within the University of Minnesota system. Independent accreditation will be sought in September of 2014. At that time, the relevant documents will be submitted to the appropriate accrediting bodies.
B.  Biology major website updates
(Sue Wick; see - http://www.cbs.umn.edu/students/cbs-majors/biology)
A committee dedicated to the Biology Major has been focusing on redesigning the Biology Major web site. A small group completed an audience analysis for the site and the new site is the result of their efforts. Now, the web site is easier to locate and there are no longer links back to the biology program. The distinction between the program and the major has been and, at times, continues to be a source of confusion among students and others in the CBS community. The web site, hopefully, no longer perpetrates this confusion.
D. Jean Underwood provided three updates.

1) The campus-wide curriculum committee (CCC) is being created soon (an initiative of Bob McMaster’s  office, The Office of the Vice Provost and Dean of Undergraduate Education, and supported by SCEP). The purpose of this committee is to resolve issues between colleges when there is a conflict related to courses being envisioned or developed within a given college. One issue discussed had to do with exactly what the purview of the CCC will be related to courses being proposed within a college. For example, one issue the EPC considers is whether a course is distinct from courses in other colleges. Is this now a responsibility of the CCC, thus, duplicating what currently occurs at the college level?  

Jean Underwood indicated that the CCC is likely to be implemented at end of spring semester 2012.  She suggests that the presence of this new committee reinforces the need to be sure to consult with other colleges during the process of envisioning and proposing a new course, ensuring a clear distinction with regard to content covered or emphasized, between related courses.


It does appear that ALL new courses or changes to ECAST will need to go through this new committee.
2) Leslie Schiff, Rogene, and Jean Underwood have been working on a new web site dedicated to satisfying the information needs of CBS faculty.  This space will be an an integrated element of the CBS web site. One of them will be sending out a URL for our input/review/advice related to what they have been doing.
3) Jean – continuing to look at the scheduling calculator. At this time, it looks like CBS is in good shape regarding obtaining classrooms at requested times. She is looking to get the the CBS courses that are taught in AHC classrooms off of the calculator (e.g., Neuroscience courses). 
E. Nikki indicated that 102 students have confirmed they are entering CBS as freshmen in the Fall of 2012. CBS is aiming for a class of 450 freshmen. She believes we are on track to meet this goal. Related to the incoming class, Nikki mentioned that it is important to decide upon and begin advertising any curriculum changes that EPC is proposing for incoming class. For the sake of advisors and the incoming class, these decisions should be made by mid-April.
